
 

Given the focus of press coverage in recent weeks on the negotiations among 
the 11 EU Member States involved in the Enhanced Cooperation Procedure 
for the EU Financial Transaction Tax (“FTT”), it is perhaps easy to forget 
that financial institutions are already grappling with the domestic FTT 
regimes implemented by France in August 2012 and in Italy earlier this 
year.  For both of these regimes there remain a number of practical issues. 
In light of this it was announced in Italy yesterday that key dates for 
payment of the tax and the start of the derivatives regime would be deferred.  

In particular, there has been significant 
concern across the FS industry in recent 
months in connection with the Italian 
regime as a result of the continued delay in 
the release of the payment and reporting 
procedures for the Italian Financial 
Transaction Tax (“IFTT”) on equities and 
further guidance in relation to the 
derivatives regime.   

Yesterday’s announcement that the first tax 
payment date has now been deferred from 
16 July 2013 to 16 October 2013 and that 
the start date for the IFTT on derivatives 
has been postponed until 1 September 2013 
is therefore very welcome. However, as a 
result of the lack of clarity in the relevant 
rules, key questions remain on the scope 
and operation of the regime. This problem 
is particularly acute for the tax on equities 
which, notwithstanding the deferral of the 
first payment date, has been in force since 1 
March 2013.   

Affected institutions therefore still need to 
continue to identify in-scope equities 
transactions and calculate and collect the 
tax accordingly. 

Background and recap 

Following the publication of the Decree 
implementing the IFTT on 28 February 
2013, no further substantive guidance has 
been released by the Italian authorities.  
This is despite there being a number of 

gaps in the original Decree.  Notably, as 
mentioned in our Global FS Newsflash of 8 
April 2013, the Decree contains significant 
gaps regarding: 

1. The application of the accountable 

party provisions where chains of 

intermediaries include institutions 

based in “black list” countries; 

2. Details of the arrangements for 

paying and reporting the amounts 

of IFTT to the Italian authorities; 

3. Guidance on the scope of the 

regime, both for the equities tax 

and the derivatives tax. 

With the IFTT on derivatives scheduled to 
come into force on 1 July 2013 and the first 
payment date for the IFTT on equities due 
on 16 July 2013, there has been increasing 
concern in the industry as to the approach 
to adopt. 

The “black list” issue 

Under the Decree, the obligation to 
account for IFTT generally falls on the 
banks, trusts and investment companies 
involved in the execution of taxable 
transactions.  Where there are a number of 
intermediaries involved in the execution of 
a transaction, the intermediary who 
receives the order to execute the 
transaction from the final purchaser or 
counterparty is generally treated as the 
accountable person.  However, this general 
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rule is overridden if one of the 
intermediaries in the chain is located in a 
“black list” country – defined in the Decree 
to include countries which do not have 
agreements in force with Italy for the 
exchange of information or the assistance 
in the collection of tax credits.  In such 
circumstances, the obligation to account 
for IFTT falls on the immediate upstream 
intermediary.  

As a result of the restrictive definitions 
contained in the Decree, only 
intermediaries in the EU, Norway and 
Iceland were treated as “white list” 
countries.  Since the rest of the world 
(including the US) would qualify as black 
list countries under this approach, an 
amendment to the Decree became 
necessary, which allowed for a new white 
list to be issued.  The new list added the 
US, India and Australia to the “white list” 
countries.  

 

The two issues remaining 

The other two key issues identified above 
remain unresolved.   

Payment and reporting 

The IFTT law provides that a Tax Authority 
provision shall establish payment and 
reporting procedures. However, there is 
still no clarity on how the tax should be 
reported and paid.  It remains unclear 
whether the IFTT shall be paid in the same 
way as other Italian taxes (via the “F24” 
payment form), or if a special procedure 
will be provided for.  In connection with 
the reporting requirements, the key 
questions for the industry include: 

 Whether (and to what extent) 

exempt transactions would need to 

be reported? 

 What data will need to be 

disclosed and in what form? 

 Will an IFTT return be 

established, or will IFTT data be 

included in, for example, the 

withholding tax return?   

Scope of the regime 

There are a number of areas in which the 
precise scope of the IFTT regime remains 
unclear. Some of these areas relate to the 
tax on cash equities, notwithstanding that 
this has been in force since 1 March.  
However, most uncertainties relate to the 
application of the IFTT to derivatives: 
market participants were very concerned 
that the tax would enter into force on 1 
July, with a long-awaited circular letter 
(intended to provide clarity on various 
aspects of the regime) being issued just 
days before this date (or, even worse, 
later). 

The deferrals 

The more time that passed before the 
payment and reporting provisions and the 
circular letter were issued, the clearer it 
became that the 1 July start date of the 
derivatives tax and the 16 July payment 
deadline were unrealistic.  In early June, 
nine business associations filed a joint 
appeal to the Italian Ministry of Finance; 
this appeal was focused on the July 16 
payment deadline. Since compliance with 
this deadline was dependent on the 
issuance of the provision by the Italian Tax 
Authority, the business associations 
suggested a payment deadline three 
months from the issuance of the provision. 
It appears that the Ministry of Finance 
heeded their call and – reportedly – the 
Ministry was waiting for a legislative 
vehicle into which to insert the deferral 
provision. 

Last weekend, the new Italian Government 
approved its first economic stimulus 
package, in the form of a draft law decree.  
Although the text was still unavailable as of 
18 June, excerpts of the decree are 
currently being published by the Italian 
financial press. On 17 June, the deferral of 
the IFTT payment deadline from 16 July to 
16 October was reported. On 18 June, the 
news became public that the IFTT on 
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derivatives will come into force on 1 
September, rather than on 1 July1.  We 
understand that both provisions were last-
minute additions to the draft stimulus 
package decree. 

Whilst it is theoretically possible that the 
draft decree, including these deferrals, may 
not become law, as a practical matter this 
is unlikely given the wider political 
ramifications that would arise to the new 
Government.  In the unlikely event that the 
IFTT deferrals are removed from the draft 
decree, or if the draft decree was not 
passed into law, no penalties should apply 
to intermediaries under general principles 
of Italian tax law.  

Conclusions and next steps 

Given the lack of clarity in the relevant 
rules, these deferrals had become 
somewhat inevitable.  In one respect the 
deferrals will be welcome to market 
participants as they provide affected 
institutions with more time, but the two 
key issues above remain unresolved. 

With respect to the IFTT on cash equities 
in particular, the deferral is of limited 
comfort to those institutions transacting 
Italian equities – they have needed to 
comply with the rules for collection of tax 
since 1 March, but there is still no clarity on 
how the tax should be paid and reported.  
Despite the deferral, affected institutions 
will need to continue to operate processes 
developed for identification of taxable 
transactions, calculation and collection of 
tax arising. 

                                                             

 

1 Since the estimated tax revenue from the 
derivatives IFTT is relatively small 
compared with the revenues from the cash 
equities FTT (per the budget impact 
report), the two month deferral of the 
derivatives FTT should not have a material 
impact on the budget.  Indeed, the cash 
equities IFTT is currently anticipated to fall 
substantially short of target revenues. 

In terms of next steps, the Italian Tax 
Authority still needs to draft and release 
the provisions for payment and reporting, 
and the interpretation circular letter. With 
respect to the black list provision in 
particular, the market is expecting the 
payment and reporting provisions to allow 
intermediaries established in black list 
countries to be treated as white listed, 
provided they comply with specific 
procedures yet to be established (for 
example, this may involve applying for an 
Italian fiscal code and committing to an 
exchange of information with the Italian 
Tax Authority). 

What is clear is that those institutions 
affected by the IFTT regime will need to 
continue to monitor developments closely. 
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